Council Meeting 21st September 2020 minutes

Buildwas Parish Council
PARISH COUNCIL MEETING
on Monday 21st September 2020

Due to Covid-19 meeting restrictions, the meeting was held online via Zoom.

MINUTES
Present: Cllr. Lorraine Pratt (Chair), Cllr. S Heath, Cllr. J Heath, Cllr V Morgan, Cllr S Ratcliffe, Cllr R Wilcox
In attendance: Mrs S. Morris (Clerk), Cllr C. Wild (Shropshire Council), 2 members of the public 
1) Public Session
One member of the public expressed interest in the Parish Council’s decision on the Local Plan, specifically whether the Parish Council would opt for Open Countryside Status as the alternative was likely to result in more housing being built.  He also questioned comments by Cllr S Heath at the previous meeting relating to the cost of producing a Neighbourhood Plan, which Cllr Heath had suggested would be significantly higher than the member of the public believed it to cost, and asked who had provided that information.  Cllr S Heath explained that the information had been provided by a representative of Much Wenlock Town Council and were speculative figures based on the additional expertise they had accessed at no cost.  The member of the public also expressed concerns that the development at the power station site could exceed the 1,000 homes proposed in the planning application.

2) Apologies for Absence
Cllr Jill Grainger.  

3) Declarations of Disclosable Interests & Dispensation Requests
None declared.

4) To approve the minutes of the Council Meeting held on 20th July 2020
It was RESOLVED to adopt the minutes as being a correct record.  Arrangements would be made for the Chairman to sign the minutes at the next available opportunity.

5) Matters arising from the minutes
Smart Water Signage.  The signage had been installed at the required locations.  Two additional signs had been requested.  

B4380 surfacing.  Notice had been received that the work was scheduled between 19th and 30th October 2020.

HGV traffic.  Councillors confirmed that movement through the village had reduced, with occasional vehicles from one company still using the B4380 and the majority using the bypass.


6) Shropshire Councillor Report
Councillor Wild informed the Parish Council that she was in the process of arranging two meetings with Shropshire Council officers and members to discuss the power station development, one specifically for Buildwas Parish Council and one for the neighbouring parishes.  Councillor Wild and Council Highways Officers would carry out a site visit to key points along the B4380 and in Buildwas to discuss the highways issues with parish councillors and residents living at key points e.g. the junctions and access points, to ensure that the impact on the B4380 is considered.   

Councillor Wild highlighted the Viability Assessment letter from Harworth to Shropshire Council which stated a proposal to reduce the level of affordable housing on the site.  

Councillors queried why the information in the Viability Assessment was coming at this late stage, with Harworth stating that they could not now afford the proposal they had put forward and that if the facilities that were required and had been asked for on the site and in the local area were to be provided, the number of affordable houses must be reduced; these facilities should be the starting point.  Affordable housing was needed in the area and Councillors were disappointed that it was being reduced.  The Parish Council had previously expressed concern that Harworth could abandon some of the benefits they had proposed to put in to the site if it became too expensive.  

7) Website accessibility
The Parish Council noted the Clerk’s Report, the proposed Action Plan and the draft Accessibility Statement.  It was RESOLVED to approve the Action Plan and the Accessibility Statement.  

8) Local Plan
The Parish Council had previously objected to the power station site as a Strategic Site due to the inability of the local infrastructure to accommodate a site of that size.  It was RESOLVED that any further comments in response to the Local Plan consultation should be sent to the Clerk.

9) Play Area Inspection
The inspection had been carried out but the report had not yet been received.  This item was deferred to the next meeting.
 
10) Ironbridge Power Station Development
The planning application re-consultation would be discussed at item 12 on the agenda.  There was no further information to discuss.  

11) Finance
a) To approve payments made between meetings
	It was RESOLVED to approve the following payments made between meetings, in 	line with the agreed budget:

	Ref
	No
	Payee
	Item
	Amount

	P21-20/21
	BACS
	Zurich
	Insurance
	£341.51

	P22-20/21
	SO
	S Morris
	August salary
	£198.40

	P23-20/21
	BACS
	BestHost
	Website domain renewal
	£13.50




b) To approve payment of accounts
	It was RESOLVED to approve the payment of the following invoices.  

	Ref
	No
	Payee
	Item
	Amount

	P24-20/21
	BACS
	S Morris
	August/September expenses
	£20.00

	P25-20/21
	BACS
	Wroxeter & Uppington Parish Council
	Zoom subscription part payment
	£6.00

	P26-20/21
	BACS
	Shropshire Council
	Energy costs
	£51.73

	P27-20/21
	SO
	S Morris
	September salary 
	£224.33

	P28-20/21
	BACS
	Under the Wrekin
	Contribution
	£200.00

	P29-20/21
	BACS
	HMRC
	Q2 PAYE
	£8.40




c) To note income received
	None.

	
12) Planning matters
19/05560/OUT Re-consultation – Ironbridge Power Station

The Parish Council had met on 14th September to discuss initial comments in response to the re-consultation.  These included comments around highways, ecology, light and sound pollution and leisure strategy.

It was RESOLVED  to submit an objection to the re-consultation.  It was further RESOLVED to approve the draft response circulated by the Clerk, and to add the following points:-

· There is a need for affordable housing in the parish.  The Parish Council supports 20% affordable housing for the proposed development.  
· If the proposal moves forward with the reduced affordable housing, the traffic modelling needs to be adapted to reflect this (assumption that affordable housing are smaller homes with fewer cars, replaced by larger homes with more cars).  
· The Parish Council is concerned that aspects of the proposal will not be followed through due to the cost of the site. The parish would lose out if these facilities/infrastructure are not put in place.
· The impact of increased lighting will affect the whole parish and not just the immediate vicinity of the site.
· The Parish Council has previously stated that the changes to the road network should be completed prior to building, to be able to take the construction traffic.  It is not in the schedule of works for this to be completed at the earlier stages.
· The junction at the bottom of the bypass shows a pedestrian crossing to one side of the A4169.  There is a well-used footpath along the front of Bridge House towards Ironbridge which people struggle to cross with two lane traffic.  There is no proposed pedestrian crossing here, and it is proposed to put in place a third road lane.  
· While the Parish Council appreciates that further information may come to light when ownership is taken of a site, Harworth will have carried out a viability study before purchasing, and have built a financial safety net into their proposals.  The Parish Council questions how the estimates could have been so wrong, that they are now requesting a reduction in affordable housing and in CIL payable.  

20/03212/FUL Proposed Fisherman’s Cabin, Buildwas

The Parish Council raised no objections to the application, subject to it having been cleared by building control.  The fundamental plan appeared to be the same, with some changes to the driveway and the levels in light of flooding.  The site was not in a position that these changes would impact on neighbours.  The Parish Council noted the need for the site to have been properly retained to limit any adverse impact on the road. 


13) Parish Matters
Overgrown path
The pathway from the Home Farm junction to Devil’s Dingle required clearing as was becoming dangerously narrow.

Overhanging hedge
The hedge leaving the bottom of Buildwas Bank on the left hand side was infringing on the carriageway.

Bypass road hump
The hump on the bypass was becoming worse.  

Parking at Park View
Parking and reversing from the top of Park View was becoming increasingly difficult.  This would be looked at during the site visit.  Councillors proposed using a professional to suggest a solution.  


14) Date of next meeting and arrangements for future meetings
Monday 16th November 2020


The meeting closed at 8:17pm.
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